Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 17th October 2011, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Sara Pickard,





Stuart Thomas, Nikki Howard, Wynford Ellis Owen, 





Stewart McKay & Penri Williams (late)
ALSO PRESENT:



County Councillor Craig Williams (late)

APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Mike Jones, Lindsay Davies, Jim Prosser & Eric Priday.
106
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was present and distributed a report he had prepared detailing incidents and crimes as well as incident reporting and the details of the forthcoming PACT meetings.  He advised members that he was aware of the letter sent to the Chief Constable following the last meeting and assured members that in his absence, the PCC area would still be patrolled 24/7 from Fairwater Police Station as well as the traffic police, based at GYG, driving through the area regularly.  He urged anybody reporting any incident to ring ‘101’ or, for more serious incidents, ‘999’.  In this way an incident would be created and it would give a true reflection of Police involvement in the area.
PC Thomas went on to advise that there had been 11 crimes in the PCC area with 5 crimes in Pentyrch, 1 crime in GYG and 5 crimes in Creigiau/Capel Llanilltern.  The Clerk queried whether the theft in Creigiau related to the theft of two metal drain covers from Heol Pant y Gored by the first lay-by.  PC Thomas advised him that this had not been recorded.  The Clerk went on to query why the burglary reported at Creigiau Pavilion on Wednesday 12th October and for which a Scene of crime officer attended on Thursday 13th October, was also not included in the figures.  PC Thomas had no knowledge of this crime and, at the Clerk’s request, agreed to look into why both these crimes were not included in the figures he provided.  The omission of these crimes caused concern among the Councillors that the figures being portrayed were not accurate.
Cllr Thomas raised the issue of the on-going concern that PACT meetings in Creigiau were sparsely attended because of poor notification and the gap between meetings of 4 months.  PC Thomas advised that the administration for the PACT meetings was done by Cath Mangles and she sent out the posters and emails.  The Clerk advised that he was receiving posters only a couple of days before the meetings which was an inadequate time to get them into the noticeboards and asked that Cath Mangles send them out 10 – 14 days prior to the meetings.  PC Thomas agreed to take this back to her.  Cllr Thomas queried why the emails couldn’t be sent to all the persons who attended meetings by creating a distribution list.  PC Thomas agreed to take this back to her as well.  The Chairman pointed out that the PACT meetings in Pentyrch were only well attended because they were held in conjunction with Neighbourhood Watch meetings and PC Thomas agreed with this.
Cllr Owen raised the issue of what he had been told at the PACT meeting he had attended where he had been informed that the policing of the 2012 Creigiau Carnival would not be as portrayed by PC Thomas at a Creigiau Carnival Committee meeting.  PC Thomas was adamant that, provided the Carnival was on Saturday 23rd June 2012, then he would guarantee the attendance of specials, in addition to himself and the PCSO.  In addition the Carnival Committee was going to provide more stewards for the event.  Cllr Owen pressed PC Thomas on this matter saying that he had been receiving mixed messages and PC Thomas insisted that what he had agreed at the Carnival Committee meeting was what he would do.  Cllr Owen asked that these assurances be specifically minuted.
There followed a general discussion on policing generally with Cllr Howard commenting that the traffic patrol cars could divert through the estates in Creigiau and Pentyrch to increase visibility when travelling through the villages.  
Cllr Thomas referred to the penultimate paragraph in PC Thomas’ report where he comments that the Police Station in Pentyrch is closing and asked the Clerk if he was aware of this.  The Clerk advised Councillors that he had had no knowledge of this until Cllr Thomas had brought it to his attention during the meeting.  He went on to tell Councillors that he had submitted the bill for rent and part-payment of the utilities to the Police in September but had yet to receive either an acknowledgement or the receipt.  Cllr Thomas felt that it was disgusting to learn of the closure of the Police Station from a line in a Police report given to the Council and queried whether the Police were in breach of contract.  He felt that a letter of complaint should be written in the strongest possible terms to the Chief Constable complaining of the Police’s failure to consult or inform those most affected by their decisions.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
The Chairman thanked the officer for his attendance.
107
Public Session

There was one member of the public present.  Mr Peter Davies, former Councillor and former Chairman of the Community Council, stated that he had not intended to speak in the public session but having heard the discussion regarding the closing of the Police Station, suggested that any letter written to the Chief Constable should also be sent to the Chairman of the Police Authority.
108
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Councillors felt that the suggestion by Peter Davies was valid and agreed to copy the letter to the Chief Constable to the Chairman of the Police Authority.  Clerk to arrange

109
To consider the issues relating to the land known as Yr Efail, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised members that the written brief he had prepared, as part of the pre-read for Councillors, was a factual précis of the history of the issues surrounding Yr Efail and drawn from documents held in the Council offices.  He went on to advise members that Cllr Jones had proposed the agenda item and he had been seconded by Cllr Thomas.  He felt that, in the absence of Cllr Jones, Cllr Thomas should have an opportunity to begin the debate.  Cllr Thomas thanked the Clerk for an excellent summary of events which gave a solid background to a long, drawn-out saga.  He went on to say that the Clerk’s efforts had put his mind at rest and he was happy to move on to next business.  This was agreed by all Councillors present.
110
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 19th September 2011
Cllr Thomas proposed that the minutes were accurate; this was seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all present.  The minutes were then signed by the Chairman, Cllr Harrison.

111
Matters arising

Paragraph 88 
Cllr Owen queried whether the response that had been received from PC Thomas earlier in the meeting could be construed as a reply to the letter sent by the Clerk to the Chief Constable.  The Clerk assured him that this was not the case.
Paragraph 92 [Paragraph 73 (Paragraph 66)]
The Clerk advised that he had written again to Cllr Lisa Ford in relation to the signage and report regarding the 7.5t HGV weight limit but had yet to receive a response.  However in the on-going weeding process of Council papers, to facilitate the Museum/Visitors centre, he had come across documentation going back to 2001/2 which indicated that the 7.5t weight limit for HGVs only applied to Heol Pant y Gored, Bronllwyn, High Corner, and Heol Goch.  It was therefore possible to drive an HGV up Church Road, and provided you didn’t drive on one of the designated roads, you did not breach the traffic order.  This was contrary to the Clerk’s understanding of the restriction which he had thought applied to the village of Pentyrch.  He advised Councillors that he was going to clarify this with CCC at the first opportunity.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 92 (Paragraph 81)
Cllr Thomas commented that he was grateful that somebody else, namely Cllr Harrison, had also noted the shocking condition of the pavements and degree of overgrowth along the A.4119 Llantrisant Road.  
Paragraph 96.6
Cllr Thomas asked what the latest position was in relation to the Charter.  The Clerk advised that CCC had failed to circulate the Charter, as promised, by the end of September and that One Voice Wales had also been asked to intervene and a meeting was being set up between Paul Egan, OVW, and Jonathan Day, CCC (CEO’s office).  Cty Cllr Craig Williams was asked if he could shed any light on the matter and he responded that he had asked the question of the leader of the Council at the September Council meeting of CCC and had received an assurance that the Charter would be circulated to Community Councils in September.  He had sent this to the Clerk.  He was happy to repeat the question at the October Council meeting on Thursday as the leader appeared to have misled the Council over what was happening.  Members were happy for Cty Cllr Williams to continue to ask questions at County Council meetings.

Cllr Harrison mentioned that the Charters were talked about at the One Voice Wales Conference and AGM and he had noticed that not one Community Council had been impressed with the response from their respective local authorities.  Cllr Penri Williams felt that a letter should be sent to Carl Sargeant AM, the Minister for Local Government and this was agreed.   Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 99
Cllr Owen commented that the success, in reversing the decision to relocate the bus-stop, had been a triumph for calm persistence.  He queried whether anything had been received from CCC in relation to the issue raised by Alison Sawyer in relation to her issues with CCC.  The Clerk advised that he had yet to receive a reply from CCC on this matter but would persevere on behalf of Ms Sawyer.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 101

Cllr Owen advised members, with reference to the entry dated 18.8.11, that he had a meeting with Nick Phillips and Cty Cllr Delme Bowen arranged for Wednesday 19th October to understand more fully what Mr Phillips was proposing and what could be done.  Cllr Thomas stated that if the proposals involved providing a car-parking area on the eastern edge of the woodland, he would vehemently oppose it as it would become an additional parking area for Tesco.
112
Minutes of the Buildings Committee meeting held on 3rd October 2011
Cllr Williams proposed the minutes as accurate.  This was seconded by Cllr Thomas and agreed by all.  The Chairman duly signed the minutes.

113
Matters Arising
Paragraph 104.4
The Clerk advised that he had now been advised that planing permission would be required for the new noticeboard and he had now received the form from CCC (Development Control).  He would complete and submit the application in due course.  Clerk to arrange
Opening paragraph

Cllr Thomas referred to the opening paragraph in the minutes where the Clerk had advised members of the continued ill-health of Cllr Prosser.  Cllr Thomas had spoken to Cllr Prosser that day and not only was he still unwell but his wife was also recovering from a serious illness.  In view of the circumstances, Cllr Thomas proposed that Cllr Prosser be granted an extended leave of absence until May 2012 to give him an opportunity to recover and also make a decision as to whether he wishes to stand again at the next elections.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  

The future of the Police Station

In view of the revelations made by PC Thomas in relation to the continued use of the Council offices as a Police Station, Cllr Thomas felt that serious consideration should be given to the future use of the rooms currently rented to the Police.  A general discussion followed during which it was felt that various uses could be made of the valuable space such as a ‘one-stop’ shop for CCC’s services or as a library with the reduction in mobile libraries in the area.

114
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised the closing date for the next Link was the 7th November and any articles should be forwarded to the Clerk. 
115
Clerk’s Report
115.1
Remembrance Day Service
The Clerk advised members that the Remembrance Day Service would be at 3pm on Sunday 13th November 2011 at the War Memorial, Pentyrch.  A ‘locum’ vicar had been found and the Police would be dealing with the traffic issues.  Cllr Rosser asked that notices be placed at the bottom of Heol Goch advising of the closure.  The Clerk stated that he would pass these observations on to the Police but that traffic control was the responsibility of the Police.  
115.2
Estates Committee
The Clerk advised that the only opportunity for the Estates Committee to meet, prior to the publication of the Link, was Monday 24th October and that an agenda and minutes would be circulated on Wednesday 19th October 2011.  The meeting was important to decide a protocol in relation to the bids for the monies raised by the sale of the Rest Centre as well as other issues such as the renewal of the Maintenance Contract for Creigiau Recreation Ground.  The only problem with any protocol agreed was that it would not be agreed by the full Council before the Link went to press.  Cllr Williams suggested that once the protocol had been decided, it be circulated to all Councillors prior to the full Council meeting for agreement.  This was seconded and agreed.  Cllr Owen made the point that the circulation should be agreed by the majority of Councillors and Cllr Pickard wanted to ensure that consideration for the development of the allotments was also to be considered by the Estates Committee.  The Clerk assured her that this was an agenda item for the Committee and would be considered alongside the protocol.  Clerk to arrange
115.3
Staffing Committee.
The Clerk reminded the Council of the Staffing Committee which was scheduled for Monday 31st October 2011 and there were issues arising from the Internal Auditors report that needed to be addressed at that meeting.  Once again the agenda and minutes would be circulated in the week prior to the meeting.  
115.4
Grand Opening of the Visitors Centre
The Clerk advised that the plans for the opening were progressing and positive responses had been received from some 24 invitations to Councillors (both past and present), members of the Museum Committee and members of staff (both past and present).  It was agreed that a small buffet would be provided together with refreshments.  Cllr Howard suggested that the Deli in Pentyrch be contacted as a caterer as they were a local business and this was agreed.  Cllr Williams felt that it would be a pleasant social gathering to celebrate the history of the area.  Clerk to arrange
115.5
Guaranteed Investment Account..
The re-investment of the £80K on a monthly basis was proposed by Cllr Thomas, seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
115.6
CCC Winter Resilience Meeting Tuesday 25th October 2011
The Clerk advised members of the meeting and asked they contact him should any Councillors wish to attend.
115.7
Sale of Land at Penuel Road.
The Clerk advised that the sale of the small portion of land had now been completed and the money transferred to the Council’s account.
115.8
Burglary at Creigiau Recreation Ground.

The Clerk advised Councillors of the burglary on Wednesday 12th October and how he had written to all members of CRAMC expressing his concerns.  A discussion ensued and Cllr Owen urged as many Councillors as possible to attend the next CRAMC meeting on Tuesday 25th October 2011 as the volunteers, who made up CRAMC, needed support to encourage new blood.  Cllr Harrison stated he would be happy to attend and also suggested that an article be written for the Community Link
115.9
Litter bin and dog litter bin, Garth Hill
The Clerk explained the letter from Dr Anthony, Penmaes; to CCC requesting the bins at the cattle grid on Garth Hill, Pentyrch but felt that he could not support the dog-litter bin as the CCC were the only authority that possessed the specialist expertise to deal with the disposal of the waste.  Nevertheless the provision of a litter bin could be facilitated and would be emptied by the CMOs on their normal rounds.  There was a general discussion around this topic and Cllr Williams proposed that just a litter bin be provided for Garth Hill near the cattle grid.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
116
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,034.75p and receipts of £170.00p were recorded for September 2011.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Thomas and agreed.  
117
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider:
a) 11/01620/DCH ~ 13 Troed y Garth, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 11/01589/DCH ~ 10 Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch.  The Clerk advised that this was an application to vary the conditions of a consent that had been approved in 2010 for a conservatory.  The conservatory had been approved on the basis that obscure glass be fitted to the western aspect of the conservatory to preserve the privacy of the next door neighbour, Mrs Russell.  The applicant had applied earlier in the year to vary this condition to install clear glass instead and this application was considered at the June 2011 meeting.  It was clear from the photographs supplied at that time that this condition had not been complied with and members saw no reason for the condition to be changed and consequently objected.  The application was later refused.  This application was now a second attempt to change the condition.  Mrs Russell’s daughter had written to the PCC enclosing the objection she had sent to CCC on behalf of her mother and asking that the Councillors continued to object to the application.  Councillors felt that continued attempts to vary the condition could be construed as harassment and several Councillors were concerned with the treatment of the neighbour by the applicant.  It was felt that there was no reason for the Council to change its opinion of this application and decided that they would reiterate their objections.  Clerk to arrange
c) 11/01623/DCH ~ Cysgol y Graig, Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
d) 11/01699/DCH ~ 90 Parc y Coed, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
118
Correspondence
Cllr Howard queried whether the PCC would be taking up the offer by CCC dated 3.10.11, to buy the winter resilience package.  The Clerk advised her that he did not intend doing so and a general discussion ensued.
119
Forward Planning
Cllr Thomas thanked the Clerk for a very good report and felt there were no issues at this time with the financial position.  This was agreed by all Councillors who had no questions for the Clerk.

120
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Harrison referred to the public consultation that had taken place at Pentyrch Village Hall on 7th October 2011 where CCC had shown the 5 schemes for Pentyrch and residents were invited to comment upon them.  Some 200 had turned up for the event and Cllr Harrison invited Cty Cllr Williams to summarise the outcome, in view of his position as Chairman of the Traffic Management Group.  
Cty Cllr Williams stated that it was a very good turn-out and the plans and circulated options were considered.  He explained to Councillors the options and the phases intended to be achieved in the short term and also in the medium term.  The last phase would probably be Lon y Fro which would require re-surfacing but that the money was not available in the current financial year.
Cllr Owen raised the concerns of neighbours regarding drivers speeding between Robin Hill and the junction with Parc y Coed.  Unfortunately this tended to be in the evening and was consequently difficult to monitor and/or report.
121
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	26.9.11
	Sandie Rosser
	I have had a complaint from a resident concerning Japanese Knotweed growing outside her mother's house, Glenview and Pen y Bryn. Garth Hill, GYG.  The weeds obliterate the houses from view and have made it impossible, on two occasions, for ambulances and the doctor to find the house.  The lady in Glenview is an elderly resident with health problems and any delay in the emergency services attending could be fatal.  Could you please contact CCC and ask them to prioritise this problem?
	Email to C2C

	5.10.11
	John Harrison
	To correct my wrong timing for mentioning the dreadful condition of pavement area along Llantrisant Road during the Buildings Committee, I would be grateful if you would bring the condition of the footpaths and hedgerows to the attention of CCC.
	Email to C2C

	13.10.11
	Sandie Rosser
	I'm forwarding this e-mail and wonder if you could write to the superintendent asking if we could have a police presence at the school (GYG School) in the morning, although Hazel Evans feels it is worse in the afternoon. I personally have remonstrated with an owner who parked over my access lane preventing me from leaving and received abuse.  This build up and parking of traffic is becoming unacceptable and something needs to be done before an accident occurs.
	Email to Police

	13.10.11
	Sandie Rosser
	Could you please arrange for someone to inspect the playground at Heol Berry, GYG as the skirting boards for the fence are damaged and in one area is missing, allowing dogs to get in.
	Email to C2C

	17.10.11
	Sandie Rosser
	The bench at Pen y Cwm, Mountain Road, Pentyrch is broken and in a dilapidated condition and needs either replacing or removing. (Advised not a PCC bench) could CCC be asked to repair or replace it please.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.11
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I have just received an email from Kate Saunders thanking us for our proactive stance to the issue regarding the bus stop and for being quietly persuasive.
	For information

	17.10.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The overgrowth of vegetation from along Parc y Coed and Parc y Felin is making it virtually impossible to walk along the pavement.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The footpath along the stream from the Frog Pond to Parc y Coed has several low tree branches obstructing the way at eye level which need cutting back.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.11
	Stuart Thomas
	The hedge from Robin Hill towards Creigiau has been cut to the height of 1 metre by CCC but need the remainder of the hedge cut, presumably by the land owner.
	Clerk to arrange

	17.10.11
	John Harrison
	I attended the meeting and AGM of One Voice Wales on Saturday 8th October 2011.  This year’s meeting was excellent with three good speakers.  It was interesting that at the AGM the National executive wanted to increase subscriptions by 3%.  There was an intense debate about this and they only just scraped home.  There was also a long discussion about the membership as well.

There was a talk by Mike Walsh the deputy director of Policy and External Affairs for the ‘Big Lottery Wales’ who gave good advice in relation to the availability of money for such events as celebrating the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee next year.  I will pass the details of this on to the Clerk so that if any group are interested in dong something for the jubilee and they need money to set the event up there may be an avenue for them to go down.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.25 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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